 CWMDU AND DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held at Cwmdu Village Hall on 12th May 2016 at 1930hrs.
Present were Chairman Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting,  Cllrs Mrs JE Block, Mrs DWV Cracroft, Mrs K West, Mrs C Morfett, FJ Morgan, T Sinnett, RDH Jackson, S McLennan and the Clerk – RAB Doak.
Apologies   There were apologies from Cllrs Mrs K Silk and AA Harries.
Declarations of Interest

Receive any declarations from Councillors with an interest relating to the business on the agenda. No declarations were received.
Minutes   of the meeting held at the Bwlch Village Hall on 7th April  2016 were confirmed and signed. 
Matters Arising

1.Bwlch with Altitude Route / Insurance. The Clerk wrote to the Rights of Way Officer to ask about creating a public right of way – Option 1 in his email of 8th February 2016. The email reply from Mr Eifion Jones, Rights of Way Officer dated 27th April 2016 explained the conditions that would have to be met before the National Park Authority would commit to the procedure. The email was forwarded to the Bwlch Councillors. 
The Councillors felt that the conditions imposed by this email were too onerous for the landowner to comply with. They were disappointed that the responsibility had been passed on by the Authority to the landowner who had been willing to allow walkers onto his land.

2. Five Councils Liaison Meeting. The Liaison meeting was hosted by the Vale of Grwyney CC on Thursday 14th April 2016. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting and the Clerk attended this meeting. The Agenda included a presentation by Lyn Cadwallader, CEO, One Voice Wales with some handouts, Traffic and Road Safety Issues, Use of a Council Handyman and Staff Cover in the event of sickness. Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting passed out some of the handouts which included the One Voice Wales Manifesto for Town and Community Councils. The Clerk obtained some advice about the Council’s website, a generic email address for the Council and advice on obtaining an external hard drive to back up Council folders etc so they could be kept separate from the Clerk’s personal computer. The next Five Councils Liaison Meeting will be hosted by Crickhowell Town Council at a date to be arranged.
3. Cllr S McLennan was going to check with Kerry Crossfield at the Volunteer Bureau about the current situation regarding the provision of a defibrillator for Bwlch.
4. Letter 3rd March 2016 Mrs Diane Jackson asking for a contribution towards the combined village Women’s Institutes celebration of the Queen’s 90th Birthday on 21st April 2016. A donation of £50.00 was agreed. A thank you letter was received from Mrs Jackson, which informed the Council that the money would be used to provide refreshments and to pay for an entertainer for the children at a tea party to celebrate the Queen’s birthday.
5.  Email 9th March 2016 Chairman of Discover Llangorse and Bwlch Group asking for a donation of £50.00 towards the cost of the Grapevine newsletter. Donation of £50.00 agreed. Thank you email from Dr Norman Lowe and information that the publication date of the next issue would be 1st May 2016. There were 20 copies of the newsletter to be shared between Cwmdu and Tretower.
Highways
1. It was reported that the trees on the corner to the right of the Tretower Village Hall at the entrance to the property belonging to Mr and Mrs East were growing out into the road making it difficult for two cars to pass one another. Cllr Mrs K Silk was going to speak to Mr Eric Johnson about informing the Easts who were not living at the property at the moment.
2. Cllr FJ Morgan reported that the Highways Department / Parks Warden had carried out a good job in preventing the water running down the old Roman Road near the cattle grid at the approach to Middlewood farm. The Clerk sent an email to the Highways Department to thank them.
3.  Mr Martin Harber, a Bwlch resident who attended the annual meeting informed the Council that the speed of traffic going through Bwlch was very dangerous and he requested that the Council write to the Trunk Road Agency about traffic calming measures for Bwlch. He said that extra measures were being applied in Newbridge with the help of Mrs Kirsty Williams, AM. He was informed that the local PCSO Billy Dunne was coming to the next meeting to discuss the new initiative of “Speed Watch” with the help of the local community.
Correspondence
1. Email 15th April 2016 PCC with a public consultation from 15th April to 3rd July 2016 about the future provision of libraries in smaller towns across Powys. Online survey at www.powys.gov.uk/haveyoursay.

2. Email 26th April 2016 Local Democracy and Boundary Commission for Wales to update the Councils contact details and new email address.

3. Email 27th April 2016 CRIC Annual Meeting 4th May 2016 and re-appointment of trustees.

4. Email 4th May 2016 One Voice Wales with an opportunity for a new Local Consumer Advocate in Wales for the Consumer Council for Water. Closing date is 31st May 2016.
5. Email 6th May 2016 BBNPA with the weekly register of planning applications.

6. Email 10th May 2016 PCC with an extension until 1st June 2016 for the consultation period for the current secondary school proposals.

7. Email 10th May 2016 Brecon Beacons Tourism with an invite to an evening at Talgarth Mill.

8. Email 11th May 2016 PAVO Future of Youth Services in Powys meeting in Llandrindod on 20th June 2016.

9. Letter 7th April 2016 Gruff Ellis-Jolley ( aged 9 ) asking for more children’s clubs to take place in Cwmdu Village Hall. The Councillors had various ideas to help arrange events for the younger element in the community. Cllr Mrs C Morfett said she would reply to Gruff on behalf of the Council.
The Clerk had sent all the Councillors a list of emails / letters received from 13th April – 29th April 2016  for their information and to avoid having to print out correspondence that was not urgent. 
Planning
1. Planning Application 16/13257/FUL - 23/03/2016 – “Change of use of existing business and retail premises to include cafe and retail facility” at Middlewood Farm, Cathedine. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 10/04/2016 with the Council’s comments.
2. Planning Application 16/13350/FUL – 31/03/2016 - "Provision of alternative access to proposed development land” at Land Adjoining St John’s Close, Tretower. The Clerk read out the letter sent to BBNPA on 10/04/2016 with the Council’s comments. The Clerk was to write to PCC to find out when they expected the gate to be removed and the fence replaced at St John’s Close. The original letter to the Council from the Head of Housing, PCC informed the Council on 28th August 2015 that a letter had been sent to the landowner requesting this action to be taken.
3.   Planning Application 16/13474/FUL – 09/05/2016 – “A single storey extension to an existing dwelling” at Llandegeman Fach, Tretower. A reply is required by 30/05/2016.
Accounts
1.  Zurick Municipal Insurance - £394.75

2.  R Doak – to pay for external hard drive and computer services - £85.00

3.  Bwlch Village Hall - £600.00

4.  Cwmdu Village Hall - £600.00

5.  Tretower Village Hall - £600.00

6.  Bronwen Bermingham Audit - £98.10
7. Viking Direct - £206.70
Proposed by Cllr FJ Morgan and seconded by Cllr RDH Jackson.  Carried.

8. An email dated 14th April 2016 from One Voice Wales had Model Financial Regulations Wales Updated January 2016 for consideration by Town / Community Councils, which were to adopt them at a Council meeting. An email dated 9th May 2016 recalled the Model Financial regulations of 21 pages for further amendments.
9. Bank Balance  - £6035.34 – Council - £4285.34 and  Section 106 - £1750.00  Section 106  Grant Money–  £4000 less Legal fees £1025, Donation to  Bwlch Village Hall - £1000 – Playing Fields and Allotment Rent  - £225.00 Balance of £1750.00. Section 106 Grant Money needs to be spent on the local community by 27/10/2018. 
10. Allotment rent due of £175.00 and VAT rebate due of £625.03 - £800.03

Community Playing Fields and Allotments 
Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting gave a report on the activities at the allotment site. She informed the Council that the rabbit fence had been completed, the shelter was yet to be re-roofed, the adjoining field was to be planted with sunflowers, potatoes and pumpkins and the opening date for the allotments was the 3rd July 2016.
It had been suggested that the availability of the playing fields should be publicised. The Clerk wrote to Mr Alan Rowden, Chairman of the Cwmdu Village Hall Committee about posting notices in the village hall. Mr Rowden replied that he had stood down as Chairman but had passed the message on to the Acting Chairman to ensure the matter would be raised and the appropriate notice displayed.
It had been suggested that a suitable sign should be erected to show that the playing fields are now available for community use. The Clerk has arranged for two posts to be made that can be sited at the entrance to the playing fields and notices posted to inform the members of the community.
The Clerk has sent the cheques to PCC for the rent for the playing fields and the allotments. He reminded the allotment society Chairman that rent for the allotments was due but has not had a cheque of £175.00 yet. The Clerk was to write again to ask for the allotment rent.
The Clerk is to check again with the contractor about filling in the potholes.
Bwlch War Memorial
Cllr T Sinnett has sent off pre-application forms for a grant from the War Memorials Trust (WMT) and the Heritage Lottery Fund (HLF) towards the renovation of the War Memorial. A reply from WMT had information about a new grant scheme launched by CADW which offered up to 70% of costs of conservation and repair. If CADW treats the application positively then the WMT may provide further funding (up to 15% of the project). The CADW scheme is for repair / refurbishment of the memorial only and they do not appear to have any interest in the development of a Commemorative Book or wider information.

The Heritage Lottery Fund have reacted positively to the pre-application but they do not wish the majority of the project cost to go towards the repair / refurbishment of the memorial. They would prefer much greater emphasis to be placed on the researching and production of the historical information - including widening it out from the names on the monument to details on who else from the area served and where, any family memories that anyone in the village have had passed down to them, activities that happened in the area during WW1 etc. to make it almost a history of Bwlch between 1914 and 1919. They seemed very positive on this aspect of the project.
Powys County Council. It would be worthwhile finding out how the Council can access the available funds held by the Powys War Memorials Project.
There was a discussion about encouraging community support for this project and maybe an exhibition in the Bwlch Village Hall.

Information required for the  CADW application includes the following:- Ownership of the monument, is it listed, History of the memorial and 3 quotes are required for the work. The Heritage Lottery Fund requires different information including details of the project and how the community was going to be involved.

The Clerk has written to several companies to ask for quotes to carry out renovations to the War Memorial and is to write to find out any details about the ownership and listed status of the monument. 
Emails were received from Cllrs RDH Jackson and AA Harries with more information about the names of the servicemen listed on the War Memorial.

Councillors Points
1.Cllr Mrs HG Sweeting stated that the grass cutting in St John’s Close was not carried out often enough and that the grass was not collected. The Clerk stated that the frequency of the grass cutting had been reduced by PCC because of budget cuts and the grass was not usually collected. It was decided that the Clerk should write to the Housing Officer, PCC as St John’s Close was a housing estate and should be maintained properly.
2.The Councillors were informed that there was a Ladies Choir booked for the Bwlch Village Hall on Saturday 21st May 2016 at 1900hrs.

3.There were concerns that a lay-by used for passing traffic and as a turning point for larger vehicles was used as a car park for walkers and would cause traffic jams if the recycling lorries and other large vehicles could not turn around. There was also a question about the classification of the lay-by by the cattle grid at the top of Tremynfa Road, Bwlch and whether it was designated as an official carpark.
Meeting Closed at 2055hrs. 
